Owatonna Planning Commission Agenda

Tuesday, August 14, 2018
5:00 PM
City Council Chambers

Roll Call: Jessop, Meneguzzo, Kain, Meillier, Linders, Steckelberg, Meier
1. Approve minutes of the July 10, 2018 meeting

2. Public Hearings

A. Conditional Use No. C-1407 by Darrin Stadheim, Stadheim Properties of
Owatonna, LLC, on behalf of Mineral Springs Brewery, LLC, a request for a
conditional use permit to allow a Brewery and Taproom to be constructed at the
subject property located at 111 North Walnut Avenue

3. Other

A. July Building Reports

4. Next Meeting — August 14, 2018

5. Adjourn

Please Note Time Change to 5:00




OWATONNA PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES FOR JULY 10, 2018

The Owatonna Planning Commission met in regular session at 5:30 pm in the Council Chambers of the
City Administration Building with President Josh Meillier conducting the meeting. Present at roll call
were Steve Jessop, Suzy Meneguzzo, Josh Meillier, Tim Linders, and Teri Steckelberg. Commissioners
Wes Kain and Mark Meier were absent. Community Development Manager Greg Kruschke and Planning
Technician Kristen Kopp were also present.

A motion was made by Linders and seconded by Jessop to approve the minutes of the regular meeting of
June 26, 2018. All Ayes, motion carried.

Variance No. V-1405, which is a request by Harvey Sign Company on behalf of KFC for a variance to
allow 100 square feet of wall signage where only 50 square feet of wall signage is required for the
property located at 135 Allan Avenue SW, was presented by Community Development Manager
Kruschke. (Refer to report on file.) Public hearing opened at 5:35 pm. No comments were made regarding
this request. Public hearing closed at 5:36 pm. Jessop asked if the total square footage was stated.
Kruschke said that they are requesting 100 square feet. Meneguzzo asked if their limitation is because of
the way the building is positioned. Kruschke said their limitation is the zoning which only permits 50
square feet. The properties across the street are located in the Highway Business Sign Overlay District
because they front the Interstate. Meillier asked if Arby’s was allowed 100 square feet total, including the
free-standing sign. Kruschke said that they are allowed 100 square feet on the building in addition to the
freestanding sign. He said that Applebee’s and Dairy Queen are both zoned the same as KFC as they do
not front on the Interstate. They could have additional wall signage if they did not have a free-standing
sign. Meneguzzo asked if other businesses in the same zoning district could apply for a similar variance.
Kruschke said that they could; each individual case has to meet the five findings. Meillier wondered, if
this is a national rebranding, how many other communities are dealing with the same thing. Kruschke said
that it’s not uncommon with rebranding. Jessop said that it’s pulling people off the Interstate, which is a
good thing. Meillier said it’s not unreasonable. Steckelberg asked if they were redoing the whole exterior
of the building. Kruschke said they are. Meillier said that he looked at Arby’s—they only have one sign
on their building. A motion was made by Jessop and seconded by Steckelberg to recommend approval of
this variance request for additional wall signage at 135 Allan Avenue SW with the following provisions:

1) The applicant shall apply for sign permits on all of the exterior wall signs.
2) No additional signage shall be permitted on the signs beyond the signs approved in this request.

All Ayes, motion carried.

Conditional Use No. C-1406, which is a request by Troy Johnson to allow for a major automobile repair
facility to locate at 1221 South Oak Avenue, was presented by Community Development Manager
Kruschke. (Refer to report on file.) Public hearing opened at 5:43 pm. Troy Johnson asked, since the
property has been there a while, if he could have an extension on the hard-surfacing of the parking lot. He
also asked if he could use the existing free-standing sign on the lot. A neighbor was present and said that
he came out of curiosity, but didn’t have any objections. Kruschke said that he included a copy of an
email from Daryl Kubicek, who was unable to attend the meeting tonight. The email was read and will be
added into the public record. Public hearing closed at 5:45 pm. Meillier asked if some of the email
requests from Kubicek are already taken care of through the conditions stated in the staff report. Kruschke
said that it is an existing building, so setbacks won’t change. There is no City sidewalk in front of this
property. Curbing is part of the recommendation and approaches would probably be done at the time the
lot is hard surfaced. The buffer would be covered under parking lot setback requirements. Hard surfacing




is included in the recommendations and the lot is required to be striped. Waste oil is part of their
operations, and covered under building code requirements. He will have to have his garbage area
enclosed. He’ll need to apply to sign permits and will take care of snow removal when the time comes.
Meillier said his only thought was that, with customer parking, employee parking, and auto sales, it could
be crowded being on a busy street. He asked if the applicant was able to use the existing sign. Kruschke
said that he would be able to use it. If the sign face is the same size, he is permitted to switch them out. If
it is changed, he will need engineering and a sign permit. Jessop asked the applicant when he would be
able to pave the lot. Johnson said that he could in a couple of years. He said that it is a cost issue.
Meneguzzo asked what the regulations state. Kruschke said that it is required to be done immediately, but
this is an existing building. Johnson said that the building has been unoccupied and has looked horrible
for the last twenty years. He said that it will look nicer than it currently does, and pointed out that no one
else has stepped in to do anything about it. Jessop asked the applicant how long he’s been in the car
business. Johnson said that he’s been in the business since the 1980s. Meillier said he’d think it was in the
applicant’s best interest to pave the lot. He asked what would happen if he couldn’t do it in two years.
Kruschke said that they would like a specific date for the work to be completed by. City Council would
adopt a resolution and have it recorded against the property. He said that there are enforcement actions,
and the ordinance has a way to revoke the conditional use permit. There is a process laid out for
enforcement if needed. Jessop said that, in two years, the applicant should know whether or not the
business will make it. He said he can live with allowing him two years to pave the lot. A motion was
made by Jessop and seconded by Linders to recommend approval of this conditional use request with the

following conditions:

1) All signs shall have a sign permit prior to being erected.

2) The parking and access areas shall be paved and have curbing installed on all areas located within
10° of the property line as is required by code, to be completed by August 1, 2020.

3) No other uses besides the auto repair and auto sales shall be located on the property unless the
conditional use permit is revised. ‘ ‘

All ayes, motion carried.

Kruschke presented the Building permit reports for June. He said that the permit for Park Plaza 2 was
issued in June with a valuation of $3,200,000. Meneguzzo asked about the third apartment building.
Kruschke said that this was the final building on the south side of the theater entrance. Meillier asked
about the status on the Pearl Street apartment. Kruschke said that this is an unfortunate situation as the
architect passed away. He is a one-man shop, so the developer will either need to find another architect to
own his plans, or have a new design drawn. He said that the City does have a signed and executed

development agreement

Kruschke said that nothing has come in for the July 24™ meeting, so it will be cancelled. The August 14™
meeting is the first night of the fair, but also the same night as primary elections. This means that they
will have to be done by 6:00 pm. Depending on the agenda, this may mean starting the meeting earlier.

There being no further business to come before the Planning Commission at this time, a motion was made
by Meneguzzo and seconded by Steckelberg to adjourn the meeting at 6:00 pm. All Ayes, motion carried.



Respectfully Submitted,

7 4

Greg Kruschke
Community Development Manager



To:

August 6, 2018

Planning Commission

From: Community Development Department

RE:

Conditional Use No. C-1407 by Darrin Stadheim, Stadheim Properties of Owatonna,

LLC, on behalf of Mineral Springs Brewery, LLC, a request for a conditional use permit to allow
a Brewery and Taproom to be constructed at the subject property.

Application Review:

Applicant/Owner: Darren Stadheim / Stadheim Properties

Location of Property: The property is located at 111 North Walnut Avenue
Zoning Map: B-3, Central Business District

Zoning Ordinance: Ordinance 157, Section 157.021. states brewery taproom

facilities are permitted by Conditional Use.

Report Attachments: 1. Location Map

2. Aerial Photo

3. Site Plan

4. Floor Plan

5. Building Elevations

Proposed Development:

¢

Conditional Use No. C-1407 by Darrin Stadheim, Stadheim Properties of Owatonna,
LLC, on behalf of Mineral Springs Brewery, LLC, a request for a conditional use permit
to allow a Brewery and Taproom to be constructed at the subject property.

Mineral Springs Brewery will occupy the space. They plan to have a brewery and
taproom. The plan to have seating for 80 patrons inside the building and an outdoor patio
that will seat 36.

By law they cannot serve food with the brewery / taproom license. They plan to use local
restaurants to provide food if the customers desire.

The applicants plan to construct a patio on the north side of the building. The applicant
needs to finalize the purchase of this property and complete the administrative lot split
prior to being able to construct this patio.

The applicant is proposing the place the trash enclosure within the parking lot at this
point. This location will require an additional approval process from the City Council.
They are looking into other options.

All parking for this building will be in the public parking lots around Walnut Avenue.
The applicants are discussing possibly having outdoor events. Each of these events will
be required to have a special use permit granted by the City Council.

The applicant is proposing a 41 square foot sign on the front of the building.



¢ According to the ordinance, a conditional use permit may be granted if the following
findings are met:

a)

b)

d)

Staff Review:

The establishment or operation of the proposed conditional use will not be
detrimental to or endanger the public health, safety, morals, comfort or
general welfare.

The architectural appearance and functional plan of the building and site
reflects the building character of the area and will not be so dissimilar to
the existing buildings or area as to cause impairment in property values or
constitute a blighting influence within a reasonable distance of the lot.
The proposed development will be compatible with existing and planned
use of the area and conflicts will not be created between the proposed use
and existing and intended future uses of the surrounding area.

The traffic generated by this use shall be channelized and controlled in a
manner that will avoid congestion on public streets, safety hazards or
excessive traffic through residential areas. The traffic generated will not
raise traffic volumes beyond the capacity of the surrounding streets.
Vehicular access points will be limited, and will create a minimum amount
of conflict with through traffic movements and will be subject to the
approval of the City Engineer. Vehicular drive up ingress lanes will be
large enough to accommodate peak auto use on the same lot without
requiring the stopping or waiting of vehicles on public right-of-way.
Ingress lanes will be from the least heavily traveled street wherever
possible.

Public services, including but not limited to sewer, water, gas, police, and
fire protection, are available at an adequate level and capable of servicing
the proposed land use. In addition, adequate access, drainage, and any
other necessary support facilities shall be provided.

All such other or further factors as the City shall deem a requisite or
consideration in determining the effect of such use on the general welfare,
public health and safety.

It appears that all of the requirements have been met for this conditional use request. Absent any
new information presented at the meeting, staff would recommend approval of this conditional
use request with the following conditions.

1) All signs shall have a sign permit prior to being erected.

2) The administrative lot split shall be recorded prior to the patio being constructed on
the north side of the building.

3) All outdoor events shall be granted a special use permit by the City Council.

4) If the trash enclosure is located in the right of way, the applicant shall have a franchise
agreement approved by the City Council.



Subject Property

C-1407 Mineral Springs Brewery CUP

111 Walnut Avenue North Tinch = 40 feet
Date: 8/1/2018



erty

= '

C-1407 Mineral Springs Brewery CUP
111 Walnut Avenue North

1 inch = 300 feet
Date: 8/1/2018
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July 20, 2018

To: Owatonna City Planning Commission

Attached are documents supporting our Planning Commission submission for Mineral Springs Brewery
(and taproom) at 111 N Walnut Avenue in Owatonna. Our group of five founding members has worked
closely over the past six months with Troy Klecker, Kris Busse, Greg Kruschke, our landlord Darrin
Stadheim, and a host of others in the development of these plans. We're excited to move this process into
this stage, to ensure we’re positioned to meet our planned timelines.

We hope a brief overview of our intended operation will be helpful supporting the attached.

MSB, LLC plans to open an operating brewery and taproom in Owatonna, doing business as
Mineral Springs Brewery (MSB). MSB leverages the past working relationship of brewers Tim
Pelton, Jon Hilstad, and Matt Kottke and their collective efforts as Mineral Springs Brewery within
the Owatonna community in the past decade. The MSB brand is now assumed and owned by a
small group of investors, each with significant community engagement and relevant business
experience.

The new ownership group is comprised of five long-time active community members: Rod Baker,
Bill Cronin, Mark Knutson, Tim Pelton, and Mark Sebring. Collectively, the founding members have
more than 150 years of business experience and 200 years of community engagement in
Owatonna and Steele County.

The catalyst of the conversations leading to MSB was the collective realization that Owatonna and
the surrounding area lacked a go-to destination for locally-brewed beer. We see tremendous
opportunities for growth and activity in Owatonna’s downtown area, and we’re excited to be a
part of that. A local brewery also fits nearly perfectly into community input coming from the
Owatonna Forward initiative.

The market focus for MSB is the Southern Minnesota beer enthusiast seeking a casual and relaxing
environment. MSB aspires to be a destination for friends to gather to enjoy affordable, great-
tasting, locally-brewed beer, with pint offerings in the $5-6 range, consistent with most other
microbrewery operations in the southern Minnesota area. MSB also aspires to be a strong
community supporter, through events and charitable giving.

As previously noted, the conceptual discussions for the brewery and taproom have been in
process since early 2018. A best-case plan will see the operation occupying the south side of the
space at 111 N Walnut Ave on August 1, 2018, with the north side available September 1, 2018. A
90 day build-out and equipment installation would result in the potential for a soft opening in
latter 2018, with a grand opening in early 2019.




e The group has already placed the order for a brewing system, which should be on-site by 4. ._
gquarter 2018.

e The investor group has secured both private financing and a line of credit from Community Bank in
Owatonna.

e MSB is seeking licensure as a taproom (no restaurant operation). Similar to many other taprooms
in the state, it’s anticipated that patrons will order in food from local restaurants on a regular
basis.

o The current structure at 111 N Walnut Ave will be modified to provide access to an outdoor
seating area to the north, complementing the plans for indoor seating in the current footprint. It's
anticipated that outdoor seating will be available from latter April thru October annually.

e Mineral Springs Brewery will be open year-round, though will operate on a limited weekly
schedule as follows: Th-Fri: 3:00 to 10:00 p.m.; Sat: Noon to 10:00 p.m.; Sun: Noon to 5:00 p.m.
There is potential for expansion to Wednesdays during the summer months, though there are no
long-term plans for regular operations on Monday or Tuesday. Those days will be reserved for
brewing and/or special events, such as after-hours events for local businesses, family events, etc.

e Production inputs will result in deliveries during normal M-F business hours.

* The operation will pursue small live musical acts indoors, and also will seek 3-4 outdoor events
annually, such as an OctoberFest or St. Patrick’s Day event, which may require additional portable
toilets and additional staffing.

We welcome your interest in our operation, and we look forward to answering any questions you may
have.

Thanks much for your consideration.
//C\
$ac
4 W
Bill Cronin

President
MSB, LLC




